



# **Gender and Sexuality Report**

Gender-based violence against women and LGBTQ+ groups

D 3.7

July 2023

Tarik Basbugoglu – Glasgow Caledonian University, UK

© D.Rad

Reference: D.RAD [D3.7]

This research was conducted under the Horizon 2020 project 'De-Radicalisation in Europe and Beyond: Detect, Resolve, Re-integrate' (959198).

The sole responsibility of this publication lies with the author. The European Union is not responsible for any use that may be made of the information contained therein.

Any enquiries regarding this publication should be sent to us at: Tarik.Basbugoglu @gcu.ac.uk

This document is available for download at <u>https://dradproject.com</u>.



# TABLE OF CONTENTS

About D.Rad	4
Introduction	5
Theoretical Framework	10
Results	20
- Bosnia	20
- Hungary	23
- Poland	26
- Kosovo	
- Italy	32
Conclusion	
References	

# About D.Rad

D.Rad is a comparative study of radicalisation and polarisation in Europe and beyond. It aims to identify the actors, networks, and broader social contexts driving radicalisation, particularly among young people in urban and peri-urban areas. D.Rad conceptualises this through the I-GAP spectrum (injustice-grievance-alienation-polarisation) so as to move towards measurable evaluations of de-radicalisation programmes. Our intention is to identify the building blocks of radicalisation, which include a sense of being victimised; a sense of being thwarted or lacking agency in established legal and political structures; and coming under the influence of "us vs them" identity formulations.

D.Rad benefits from an exceptional breadth of backgrounds. The project spans national contexts, including the UK, France, Italy, Germany, Poland, Hungary, Finland, Slovenia, Bosnia, Serbia, Kosovo, Israel, Iraq, Jordan, Turkey, Georgia, Austria, and several minority nationalisms. It bridges academic disciplines ranging from political science and cultural studies to social psychology and artificial intelligence. Dissemination methods include D.Rad labs, D.Rad hubs, policy papers, academic workshops, visual outputs and digital galleries. As such, D.Rad establishes a rigorous foundation to test practical interventions geared to prevention, inclusion and de-radicalisation.

With the possibility of capturing the trajectories of seventeen nations and several minority nations, the project will provide a unique evidence base for the comparative analysis of law and policy as nation-states adapt to new security challenges. The process of mapping these varieties and their link to national contexts will be crucial in uncovering strengths and weaknesses in existing interventions. Furthermore, D.Rad accounts for the problem that processes of radicalisation often occur in circumstances that escape the control and scrutiny of traditional national frameworks of justice. The participation of AI professionals in modelling, analysing, and devising solutions to online radicalisation will be central to the project's aims.

# Introduction

Gender-Based Violence (GBV) has been the cause of growing concern in Europe and beyond in recent years. The European Union (EU) introduced the Daphne project in order to prevent GBV against females, such as sexual exploitation and human trafficking in 1997 (Montoya, 2009). With that project, the EU sought to establish a comprehensive approach to deal with violence against women and children in European society. The Council of Europe's Convention in Istanbul (2011) on preventing GBV against women and girls was the first legally binding regional instrument to address different forms of violence, such as psychological violence, stalking, and sexual harassment (Bradbury-Jones et al., 2019). Moreover, the EU has also pushed for LGBTQ+ rights for its candidate countries as its enlargement policy (Muehlenhoff, 2019, p.203). In this report, we select EU members, namely Poland, Hungary and Italy and EU Candidate countries including Bosnia and Kosovo in order to express the weakness of EU institutions to prevent GBV whereas they have tried to establish a "feminist" and "queer friendly" policies (Ammaturo, 2015; Latcheva, 2017; Korkut & Ziya-Eslen, 2011). In this case, we analyse why the EU has failed to protect women and LGBTQ+ people from GBV within and beyond its borders (Godzisz, 2019; Mazey, 1998).

Most GBV is perpetrated by men against women in the EU and beyond (Bradbury-Jonas, 2019, p.470; Caragnano, 2018; Bradbury-Jones et al., 2019). To give some examples, in Poland, Agnieszka, a 31-year-old woman, was killed by her husband Naeem Abbas (Interwencja, 2013). According to the relatives of Agnieszka, Naeem killed her because he could not accept her decision to abandon him (Ibid.). In Bosnia, a 32-year-old woman (Edina Odobašić) was killed by her husband (Enes Odobašić) in the town of Bihac in October 2022 (Zvijerac, 2022). This event caused outrage within the Bosnian females who protested misogyny, and male superiority (Zvijerac, 2022). Another example of misogynistic sexual violence (shooting) was committed against a 35-year-old woman (Hamide Magashi) while waiting to give birth. The incident took place in front of the Gynaecology Clinic at the University Clinical Center of Kosovo (UCCK) in the capital, Pristina in December 2022 (Bami, 2022). After this shooting, police searched for the suspect, her husband (Sokol Halili), against whom the victim had taken out a protection order from the court of Ferizaj/Urosevac. Furthermore, violence against LGBTQ+ people has also become a very salient issue (Engin, 2015). In Hungary, three men

tried to break into an apartment in Budapest, because there was a rainbow flag displayed on the balcony. The perpetrators managed to flee the scene before the police. Instead of punishing the perpetrators, the police suggested to residents that they remove the flag from the balcony (Telex, 2021). When we look at the Italian case, we can observe how Bruna, a transgender woman, was brutally assaulted by local police officers in Milan (Carbonaro, 2023). In reviewing these international examples, this report highlights how gender focused radicalization committed by men has triggered homophobic, transphobic and misogynistic violence.

One of the focuses of this report is analysing how toxic masculinity triggers GBV against females. In such cases, constructed gender identities play a critical role in terms of encouraging males to be violent against females. As Wikstrom (2019, p.28) states: "The traditional gender expectation of men is that they should be tough, strong (physically and mentally) and not exhibit any signs of weakness and emotion, by for example crying in public". That is why males who claimed hegemonic masculinity over females feel threatened when females try to adopt feminist values. In this context, it is suggested men who feel threatened by women become insecure and vulnerable, which may lead to misogynistic actions such as sexual harassment, intrusion, or even sexual assault (Wikstrom, 2019, p.31). Furthermore, several media reports have indicated that there are incel (Involuntary celibates) groups,<sup>1</sup> who perceive that they are ignored sexually by women and express themselves either on online platform, such as Reddit, or by violence (Lounela & Murphy, 2023; Griffin, 2021).

This report will underscore the impact of far-right propaganda that stimulates GBV as well. It examines how far-right and populist political groups have encouraged "manhood" over women and non-white males. Academic research has only recently turned to explore GBV within far-right groups. Indeed, far-right actors often consider themselves to be victimized and oppressed due to the neoliberal economic system, immigration and women empowerment in the EU and beyond (Gilmore, 2019). In the international context, we have several far-right political groups such as Hungarian Fidesz and Fratelli d'Italia (Brothers of Italy) which depicted non-White migrants as "Muslim invasion" to protect the so-called

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> "The term- short for `involuntary celibate`, can, in theory, be applied to both men and women, but in practice it picks out not sexless men in general, but a certain kind of sexless man: the kind who is convinced he is owed sex, and is enraged by the women who deprive him of it (Srinivasan 2021, p. 73)."

"Christian values" (Kuisma & Nygård, 2016; Bíró-Nagy, 2022; Michels, 2019; Farrell, 2022). Although these far-right groups claimed racial superiority towards non-white minorities and refugees, they also developed their own masculine languages in order to "protect" women from so-called non-native male threats (Ralph-Morrow, 2020, p. 27). This also indicates that masculinity is related to the dominance of men over women and the power of some men over other men (Ibid.). Moreover, far-right women activists also supported the concept of "manhood" and see refugees as sexual predators (Ralph-Morrow, 2020). Therefore, far-right movements advocate the use of violence to control and subordinate women's freedom (Walton, 2012, p.10). In these manners, they may also cooperate with Incels whom considered themselves victims of sexual frustration. Incels with far-right ideological backgrounds also blame a rising matriarchy, so they seek dominance over females, at the same time, to destroy ethnic diversity and gender equality (Hoffman et al., 2020, p.16).Therefore, intersectionality becomes an important concept in order to understand the impact of ethnicity and race in terms of GBV.

Furthermore, GBV against LGBTQ+ groups and citizens is another concerning issue. As Falomir-Pichastor & Mugny (2009, p.1233) argue, men could consider LGBTQ+ movements as a threat to their masculinity. In this context, men adopted homophobia as a defensive mechanism to protect their own "manhood" against supposed queer threats (Ibid.). From that point, this report shed light on how social conservatism, patriotism and far-right ideologies impact on violence against gay and transgender people (Górska & Tausch, 2022). It will also examine how transgender people were considered as "sexual minorities" and are characterized as "less than human" (Ibid; Kteily et al., 2015). This trend has been especially perpetrated by nationalist populist parties such as Kosovar Vetevendosje (Self-determination movement), Bosnian Serb Alliance of Independent Social Democrats (SNSD) and Polish Law and Justice Parties who label LGBTQ+ people as "threats" in order to appeal to their conservative and nationalist voters at home (Ibid.; Hoeferle, 2022; Kurtic, 2023; Kondirolli, 2021). In these cases, we also observe an alliance between neoliberalism and religion to construct so-called "family values" and "conservative generations" in order to exclude homosexual and transgender people (Korkut & Eslen-Ziya, 2018). Therefore, this report will highlight how certain prejudices against queerness community triggered violence against the transgender and homosexual people.

As our Methodological Framework, we use feminist, queer IR theories and social psychology studies in order to explore the gender- and psychology-based reasons of GBV. First, we explain how feminist and queer IR theories are relevant to examine the gender-based radicalization within males due to the loss of hegemonic masculinity towards women and LGBTQ+ (Weber, 1999; Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005). Second, we explore how social psychology studies demonstrate the relationship between collective narcissism and GBV (Golec de Zavala et al., 2009; Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020). In addition, the methodology section also underlines how we selected, collected, and analysed data on radicalism from five different countries that were EU member, and candidate, countries at the time of writing.

Overall, the structure of this report begins with the introduction. The second section explores the laws and norms of the EU in order to prevent the GBV against females and LGBTQ+ people. The third section examines the theoretical framework and methodology. The fourth part explains the relationship between toxic masculinity and gender-based radicalization. The fifth explores our five cases from EU members and EU candidate countries in order to analyse GBV against females and LGBTQ+ people. In the last section, we summarize our findings and conclude the report.

#### EU and gender-based violence

The European Union (EU) has adopted norms and rules in order to prevent GBV against females. The European Parliament (EP) has become more focused on women rights since 1980s. In the 1980s, the EP's Committee on Women's Rights issued a report and proposed a resolution on violence against women. Furthermore, the EU's initiatives to combat violence against women have occurred primarily after the mid-1990s (Montoya, 2009, p.333). The EU has identified violence against women as a significant European issue and supported the adoption of new policy (Montoya, 2009, p.333). In that context, the EU introduced the Daphne project to underscore the issue of violence against women such as sexual exploitation and human trafficking in 1997. With this project, it aimed to develop a coordinated and comprehensive approach to deal with violence against women and children in European society (Montoya, 2009). Thus, the EU has allocated almost € 200 million to the Daphne project in order to provide program funding for hundreds of advocacy organizations (Montoya, 2009, p.340).

In parallel with the Daphne Project, the EU has also adopted several resolutions in order to prevent GBV against women in the 2000s. Resolutions have included; a 2000 Resolution on Trafficking of Women, a 2003 Resolution on the Elimination of Domestic Violence against Women, a 2004 Resolution on the Elimination of Honor Crimes against Women, and a more comprehensive 2006 Recommendation on Combating Violence against Women were adopted (Montoya, 2009, p.334). Furthermore, the Istanbul Convention was signed by EU and non-EU countries to protect women against all forms of violence; to prevent, prosecute and eliminate violence against women and domestic violence; and to promote real equality between women and men in 2011 (Council of Europe, 2011). The EU recognized sexual harassment as discrimination based on the grounds of sex. It also implied a direct link with fundamental rights in line with the Charter of Fundamental Rights of the EU (2012) under Article 21 (Latcheva, 2017, p.1823). The European Institute for Gender Equality defines Femicide as: "The killing of a woman by an intimate partner and the death of a woman as a result of a practice that is harmful to women (European Institute for Gender Equality, 2017)." It also expresses that "intimate partner is understood as a former or current spouse or partner, whether or not the perpetrator shares or has shared the same residence with the victim" (Ibid). In addition to GBV, the EU seeks to protect women's rights in the context of the labour force and work environment. To protect pregnant women, the EU has pushed its members to guarantee a safe working environment, facilitate childrearing and participation by women in the labor market (Korkut & Eslen-Ziya, 2011, p.401). After discussing the EU and its protective measures against women who are vulnerable to GBV, we underline how the EU tackles with the GBV against LGBTQ+ people.

The EU has become more active in terms of protecting gender rights of LGBTQ+ people since the 2000s. From 2010 onwards, the EU has adopted several external relations policy documents, including the 2010 toolkit and 2013 guidelines, to promote and protect LGBTQ+ rights and emphasise queer rights more explicitly (Slootmaeckers, 2019, p.13). At the same time, recognizing LGBTQ+ rights also provided the EU as a "civilized identity" vis-à-vis non-EU others such as Russia which considers LGBTQ+ as "foreign agents" to weaken family values and national order (Sleptcov, 2018, p.140). Therefore, the insistence on a European standard of respect for the rights of LGBTQ+ citizens, is perfectly functional to the strengthening of a model of European citizenship grounded in the liberal concept of 'tolerance' as a cultural and political marker of civilisation as opposed to a specific conception of backwardness in the context of human rights protection (Ammaturo, 2015, p.1152).

To struggle with homophobia and transphobia, the EP resolutions facilitated the creation of an outlet for the LGBTQ+ activists to publicly address homophobia in their respective countries (Kulpa, 2014, p.438). In this context, the EU enacted the Pink Agenda to build and reinforce a concept of European Sexual Citizenship which is homonationalist in nature (Ammaturo, 2015, p.1151). The Pink Agenda, sought to create an appealing prototype of the European LGBTQ+ citizen, perfectly integrated into the social and political fabric of each member state, and standing in opposition to the 'subjugated' queer inhabitants of other European and non-European countries (Ammaturo, 2015). With this agenda, the rights of LGBTQ+ people could represent a unique tool to catalyse the creation of a model of European citizenship based on the continent's unique role as guarantor of human rights (Ammaturo; 2015, p.1152). Therefore, the Pink Agenda also portrayed the EU as an "exceptional" by having "queer-friendly" approach.

Although the EU has sought to protect women's and queer rights, its members and candidates have displayed contradictory messages. In this report, we argue that the EU and its periphery countries could not prevent the GBV because of gender- and psychological-based insecurities within males. In addition, we also underscore how social conservatism, right-wing and nationalist populism can also boost misogyny, homophobia and transphobia as well. In that context, we select a number of EU countries; Poland, Hungary and Italy as well as EU candidates such as Bosnia and Kosovo, as our cases to explore misogynistic, homophobic and transphobic GBV within the EU and beyond. In the next section, we explain the methodological framework of this report in order to discuss the impact of feminist, queer IR theories and social psychology studies to examine how "castration anxiety", "male hysteria" and "collective narcissism" within males could trigger the GBV against females and queer people.

# **Theoretical Framework**

This report examines how claiming hegemonic masculinity towards females and LGBTQ+ people could push males to become more aggressive and violent. Thus, this section explores how gender-and psychology-based approaches can help to explain the underlying reasons for

GBV against females and queer people. First, feminist IR is useful to understand how the loss of hegemonic masculinity within males could trigger GBV. Second, we select queer IR theory to understand how "castration anxiety" and "male hysteria" within males could trigger GBV against females and queer people. Last, we use social psychology studies to examine the relations between collective narcissism and GBV. Within this context, the present report highlights how gender- and psychology-based approaches are relevant to investigate GBV against females and queer individuals within the EU and beyond.

We begin our theoretical analyses by underscoring the impact of hegemonic masculinity on males to construct so-called gender-based superiority. Before entering our discussion, we use feminist IR theory to explain the definition of hegemonic masculinity. Connell & Messerschmidt (2005, p.832) explain that: "Hegemonic masculinity was understood as the pattern of practice (i.e., things done, not just a set of role expectations or an identity) that allowed men's dominance over women to continue." In other words, Connell & Messerschmidt (2005, p.832) mention: "Hegemony did not mean violence, although it could be supported by force; it meant ascendancy achieved through culture, institutions, and persuasion." Thus, it is not surprising that in some contexts, hegemonic masculinity does refer to men's engaging physical violence that stabilize gender dominance in a particular setting (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005, p.840).

Hegemonic masculinity also defines and determines the patriarchal relationship between men and women. As Hearn (2004, p.52) explains: "Hegemony involves both the consent of some men, and, in a very different way, the consent of some women to maintain patriarchal relations of power." In that effort, some powerful men are dominant in the construction of women's consent and the reproduction of men's consent. Moreover, Hearn (2004, p.59) states: "The hegemony of men seeks to address the double complexity that men are both a social category formed by the gender system and dominant collective and individual agents of social practices." Hearn (2004, p.65) expresses that "Men's domination without force can also be formally organized (for example, men's supposedly `peaceful` domination of managerial positions) or individualized and interpersonal (for example, with men's social status as fathers, husbands." In that context, the concept of hegemonic masculinity is helpful to understand the patriarchal order. "Hegemonic masculinity" represents not a certain type of men but, rather, a way that men position themselves through discursive practices. Hence, Schippers (2007, p.94) states that "Masculinity and femininity are conceptualized here as produced, contested, and transformed through discursive processes, and therefore embedded within and productive of power relations". In this model, power dynamics are central, not only in the conceptual focus on the hierarchical relationship between masculinity and femininity. Rather, the specific relationship is portrayed as what men and women and their relationship to each other is and should be (Ibid.).

Masculine practices and characteristics also determine sexual relationship between males and females. Thus, masculine practices and characteristics which are embodied by men and women have widespread social and cultural effects (Schippers, 2007, p.86). The masculine position affects the way individuals experience their bodies, their sense of self, and how they project that self to others (Schippers, 2007, p.86). Schippers (2007, p.90) mentions that "While there is far more to the content of masculinity and femininity than erotic desire, the construction of hetero desire as the ontological essence if gender difference establishes the meaning of the relationship between masculinity and femininity." From that point, Schippers (2007, p.90) explains that "Regardless of one's sex category, the possession of erotic desire for the feminine object is constructed as masculine and being the object of masculine desire is feminine."

Hegemonic masculinity also could enforce males to commit sexual violence against females. Femininity is always and already inferior and undesirable when compared to masculinity, it can sustain features of stigmatization and contamination. In contrast, masculinity must always remain superior; it must never be conflated with something undesirable (Schippers, 2007, p.96). Being physically weak or being compliant- men become the target of stigma and social sanction, much like women who embody features of hegemonic masculinity (Schippers, 2007). Schippers (2007, p.91) mentions that "(...), hegemonic masculinity can include physical strength, the ability to use interpersonal violence in the face of conflict, and authority". These masculine characteristics guarantee men's legitimate dominance over women only when they are symbolically paired with a complementary and inferior quality attached to femininity (Ibid.). Therefore, it is cultural insurance for male dominance that anybody who enacts or embodies hegemonic characteristics that do not align with their gender category is stigmatized as problematic and feminine.

Hegemonic masculinity considers LGBTQ+ people as a "potential threat" due to the latter's non-heterosexual position. Schippers (2007, p.96) mentions that "Because male femininities threaten the hegemonic relationship between masculinity and femininity, they are both feminizing and stigmatizing to the men who embody them." Indeed, Schippers (2007, p.90) states that "Compulsory heterosexuality and hegemonic constructions of sexuality as natural or grounded in biology establish the "naturalness" of the complementary and hierarchical relationship between masculinity and femininity." Schippers (2007, p.95) mentions that "Practices and characteristics that are stigmatized and sanctioned if embodied by women include having sexual desire for other women, being promiscuous, "frigid", or sexually inaccessible, and being aggressive. In other words, these are characteristics that, when embodied by women, constitute a refusal to complement hegemonic in a relation of subordination and therefore are threatening to male dominance." Furthermore, Men's homosexual desire is not symbolically constructed as problematic masculine characteristics; it is constructed as decidedly feminine (Schippers, 2007, p.96). In that context, hegemonic masculinity identifies queerness as an existential threat for the so-called "manhood".

We turn to queer IR theory to explain how males feel castration anxiety by losing their hegemonic masculinity with regard to females and queer people. In this section, we argue that the loss of hegemonic masculinity could push males to commit GBV. Before entering the discussions on castration anxiety or male hysteria, we will first define queer IR theory. Richter-Montpetit (2018, p.226) states that "(...), Queer IR scholarship investigates how certain sexual norms, normativities and subjects are produced and come to be understood in binary terms, interrogating the political effects of this kind of either/or thinking and `regimes of the normal`." Smith & Lee (2015, p.55) mention that "It (Queer IR theory) is not (just) sexual norms but rather norms per se that a great deal of queer theory seeks to expose and destabilise." Richter-Montpetit (2018, p.224) argues that "Queer inquiry thus proceeds on the basis of questioning the political formations and normalising power of sexuality and gender, rather than assuming a stable, rights-seeking, liberal political subject." In sum, queer IR theory is significant to challenge with the understandings of gender and sexuality as singular and stable (Ibid.).

Males who lost their hegemonic masculinity vis-a-vis females and queer people could adopt castration anxiety. Castration anxiety could be triggered when males feel themselves as a feminine object. In other words, males could become a feminine object when they are stigmatized as "de-masculine" by other males (Weber, 1999). Thus, the feminization of a male is explained as being weak vis-à-vis females, homosexuals or transgender people in terms of social, economic, and cultural hegemony. With castration anxiety, males could lose the functions of their penis and the phallic power that is supposed to accompany them (Weber, 1999, p.5). This castration anxiety also turns males to be melancholic objects. As Weber (1999, p.55) explains that "melancholia, like mourning, is the response to the loss of a loved object that produces symptoms of sadness and withdrawal from the world." Therefore, this also could push males to use sexual violence (which can include rape, killing etc) in order to reclaim their hegemony towards females and LGBTQ+ people.

Reclaiming hegemonic masculinity could increase the hypermasculine position of males. A hypermasculine male is considered irrational, emotional, and aggressive men who have failed to meet the standards of hegemonic masculinity (Bilgic 2015, p.12; Schippers, 2007). In this context, being a hypermasculine also increases male hysteria. Weber (1999, p.86) specifies that "Hysteria appears as the excessive miming of masculinity (a miming that psychoanalytic discourse equates with subjectivity) that "stands in" for a lack of phallic power (inability to make meaning)." In other words, Weber (1999, p.86) mentions that "Male hysteria is the emasculation of men (uncoding of men as men) rather than the feminization of men (coding of men as women)." Male hysterics imitate or mime masculinity to compensate for a lack of phallic; they do so not because they lack a penis, however, but because their penis is (over)exposed (Weber, 1999, p.86). Furthermore, Weber (1999, p.108) mentions that "Male hysteria equates a lack of phallic power with an inability to make meaning. Meaning cannot be made because the phallus is exposed." This hysteria also makes males voiceless and powerless vis-à-vis females and queer people. Therefore, males could pursue a male masquerade strategy to justify their GBV and hypermasculine position regarding females and queer people.

Males adopt a male masquerade strategy in order to conceal their loss of hegemonic masculinity. At times, males have tried to not appear as hegemonic masculine to avoid an aggressor image vis-à-vis females and queer people (Weber, 1999, p.3). Masquerade equates

a lack of phallic power with a reluctance to make meaning (Weber, 1999, p.108). This reluctance to make meaning is performed by "pretending" not to possess that which allows one to make meaning, the phallus. In other words, males try to portray themselves as a "victim" vis-à-vis females and queer people to justify their GBV. In its performance of phallic disavowal, the male masquerade protects the male subject from the threat of castration (because he "seems to" already have been castrated), all the while underscoring that he is in possession of the penis and could possibly wield phallic power (Weber, 1999, p.110). Thus, males who use the male masquerade strategy seek to justify their sexual or physical violence against females and queer people as a matter of honor or prestige.

The concept of collective narcissism is a significant tool which can be used to better understand the construction of male superiority vis-à-vis females and LGBTQ+ individuals. Collective narcissism is an approach of social psychology studies. In that sense, we will define social psychology study before explaining the impact of collective narcissism on hegemonic masculinity. Social psychology studies express how we perceive other people and social situations, how we respond to others and how others respond to us, and, in general, how we are affected by social situations" (Sears et al., 1988, p. 2). In that context, collective narcissism plays a significant role to underscore how males try to feel self-confident in order to contain their inferiority vis-à-vis females and LGBTQ+ people.

Collective narcissism is a tool by which one can understand why males need to depict females and LGBTQ+ people as "inferior others". Golec de Zavala et al. (2009, p. 6) state that collective narcissists are assumed to be emotionally invested in a grandiose image of their own in-group. This image also demands constant validation. Indeed, Golec de Zavala (2011, p. 315) mentions that "Narcissists are motivated to seek external validation of their inflated self-image because their high self-esteem is accompanied by suppressed feelings of shame and low self-regard." If males feel that their hegemonic masculinity is undermined by females and queer people, they could become narcissistic. That is why, collective narcissism suggests that males pursue hegemonic masculinity in order to boost their self-esteem in regard to females and LGBTQ+ people. In this respect, Golec de Zavala & Lantos (2020, p.273) explain that "Collective narcissism is a belief that one`s own group (the in-group) is exceptional but not sufficiently recognized by others. It is form of "in-group love" robustly associated with "out-group hate."" collective narcissism explicitly express the belief that their in-group is exceptional and that others do not evaluate it positively." Collective narcissism predicts prejudice, retaliatory intergroup aggression, and rejoicing in the suffering of other people (Ibid.).

The resistance of hegemonic masculinity from females and LGBTQ+ people could alleviate insecurity within males. In that sense, males could feel inferiority when females and LGBTQ+ people deny their hegemonic masculinity. Collective narcissism could be vulnerable to challenges from within (e.g., internal criticism) or from without (e.g., from out-groups that endanger or put into doubt the prominence of an in-group) (Golec de Zavala et al., 2009, p. 6). This means that "whatever the reason for the claim of the ingroup's privileged status, collective narcissist belief expresses the desire for the ingroup to be highly positively distinguishable from other groups and the concern that the fulfilment of this desire is threatened" (Golec de Zavala et al., 2019, p. 38). Indeed, collective narcissism used in-group's image as a vehicle to satisfy frustrated self-importance and to protect the undermined self-esteem (Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020, p.276). Therefore, males who could adopt Collective narcissistic sentiments could pursue GBV against females and the LGBTQ+ people.

Collective narcissism becomes a dominant narration about males who feel uncertain about their self-esteem are more likely to turn against other groups, such as non-traditional women. In other words, males who feel insecurity aim to protect their supposed grandiosity against females who threaten hegemonic masculinity by having their own economic, social, and political freedom (Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020, p.277; Agius et al., 2020). In this context, Golec de Zavala & Lantos (2020, p.275) mention that "In consequence, collective narcissists retaliate with excessive hostility in situations that require a stretch of imagination to be perceived as a threat or deliberate provocation." For example, Collective narcissism is by incels-sexually frustrated men who are "involuntary celibates"-proclaiming that they hate all women (Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020, p.274). Therefore, narcissistic identification among men may be related to exaggerate feelings of threat and fear that the privileged position of their gender ingroup is in danger.

Collective narcissism also explains how males are sensitive to provocation and believe that revenge is a desirable response to their loss of hegemonic masculinity. In that context, Golec de Zavala & Lantos (2020, p.275) mention that "Collective narcissists are attracted to conspiracy theories because such theories suggest that other people question the special

entitlement of the in-group out of malevolence and jealousy." Golec de Zavala & Lantos (2020, p.275) state that "Conspiracy theories justify constant vigilant to threats to the in-group's image. They also provide a reassurance that the in-group is important enough to attract secretive plots from other people." In that effort, the antagonistic belief in the malicious plotting of females and LGBTQ+ people fuel the tendency associated with collective narcissism to adopt a posture of intergroup hostility (Ibid.; Sweigart, 2022). For example, farright, and conservative and Islamist-led conspiracy theories could trigger males to be more aggressive towards females and LGBTQ+ people (Erel, 2018; Elias, 2008; Marchlewska et al., 2022, p.1224).

To follow up on these theoretical postulations, this report collected qualitative data on GBV from five countries: Italy, Poland, Hungary, Bosnia, and Kosovo. We needed our partners to answer the questions listed below. The first is to develop knowledge of how governments approach gender-focused radicalization. This, in part, needs to determine whether it is considered a problem and, if so, whether there are policy differences in responding. The second is to consider discourses about GBV with a particular focus on local media. Priority should be given to print media, online articles, opinion pieces, including visual sources. Later, this report will use gender- and psychology- based theories to analyse media narratives on surrounding GBV against females, homosexuals, and transgender people. We told our partners to analyse 2 case studies on GBV from their responsible countries. Theoretically, we use feminist, queer IR theories and social psychology studies to analyse the impact of gender- and psychology-based insecurities within males. After concluding this section, in the following section, we define and discuss the concepts of toxic masculinity, misogyny and homophobia to shed light on the reasons of gender-based radicalization within males.

Hypermasculinity within males could make them more aggressive towards both females and LGBTQ+ people. Before detecting hypermasculinity in our country cases, we need to define gendered concepts, such as masculinity and toxic masculinity. Snvastava (2012, p.1) explains that "Masculinity refers to the socially produced but embodied ways of being male." In that effort, masculine manifestations include manners of speech, behaviour, gestures, social interaction, a division of tasks 'proper' to men and women ('men work in offices, women do housework'), and an overall narrative that positions it as superior to its perceived antithesis, femininity (Snvastava; 2012, p.1). From that point, the discourse of masculinity as a dominant

and 'superior' gender position has prevailed in state, religious norms, popular culture, and the media (Ibid.).

The rise of feminine and LGBTQ+ presence in social, cultural, and economic spaces increased the sense of toxic masculinity within males. As Harrington (2021, p.348) expresses: "Toxic masculinity provided a discourse for diagnostic men's problems in the face of the gendered fall-out from deindustrialization, during which well-paid jobs in "masculine" occupational sectors disappeared while feminized service sector occupations expanded." Toxic masculinity provided a framework that essentialized marginalized men as aggressive and criminal, discursively packaged in a way that was presented as a concern for men's well-being (Harrington, 2021, p.348). The idea of toxic masculinity harmonized with conservative political agendas concerned with the social control of low-income, under-employed men, and those with patriarchal family values. Furthermore, dominant masculinity stands in a relationship not just to femininity but also to those ways of being male that are seen to deviate from the ideal (Snvastava, 2012). Thus, toxic masculinity does not reject the gender hierarchy. Instead, toxic masculinity typically invoked notions of "natural" male dispositions vis-à-vis females and LGBTQ+ people.

Conservative state policies play a significant role in terms of constructing patriarchy or male dominance. State itself has a fundamental role in the forging of the gendered patterns of hierarchy and inequality (Elias, 2008, p.412). Snvastava (2012, p.6) mentions that "(...), public institutions have been understood to be the 'natural' preserve of men and hence have tended to operate according to a variety of masculinist ideologies." In one example of this, the media quite often provides accounts of public women (including parliamentarians) by describing what they wear or how many children they have; women's primary identity continues to be defined through an implicit understanding that public institutions possess (and should possess) a masculine identity (Ibid.). Beyond this, there are even more serious issues, such as the denial of equal opportunities to women through masculinity notions of what men can do and what women are capable of (Ibid.). In parallel, Snvastava (2012, p.11) states that "The school marks the first link between the pedagogic programmes of the family and that of the state and, often (though not always), such programmes replicate patriarchal values." Moreover, gendered worker identities are produced not only in relation to globalized managerial norms, but they are also forged at the interface between the global and the local

(Elias, 2008, p.412). Central to this process of construction is the role of the state; the way in which firms have become sites to produce gender inequality and gender identity is a process that is in constant negotiation with localized masculinities embedded in the political economies of host states (Ibid.).

Hegemonic masculinity is also possessed by populist groups to undermine the social and political rights of females. In fact, populist right-wing sentiments demand protection of gender, sexuality, and family in order to provide the reproduction of the nation through the generations (Erel, 2018, p.174). According to right-wing populism, women play an important role in constructing national identities: on one hand as symbols of the nation, embodying its values to the next generation, as well as biologically reproducing the group (Erel, 2018, p.174). Hence, populist right wing adopts misogynistic position to consider women as sexually, socially, and economically inferior. In other words, feminism is presented as challenging the social order that makes the nation a `homely` space (Erel, 2018, p.173). Furthermore, Erel (2018, p.173) states that "Increasingly visible populist right and far right movements try to center white, heterosexual hegemonic masculinities and specific versions of femininities proclaimed to be 'traditional' as protecting the future of the nation." In that context, right wing populism considers gender equality as a rising threat for their patriarchal aims. For example, the 'working wife' is a common male expectation, but she also raises male anxieties for being independent from the patriarchal system (Snvastava, 2012, p.13). This fear is stoked by the fantasy of overpowering feminist institutions (Erel, 2018, p.174). Thus, the populist right seeks to protect their "homely nation" vis-a-vis gender-based threats.

The concept of hegemonic masculinity considers sexual minorities namely LGBTQ+ as "threats" to patriarchal system as well. Konopka et al. (2021, p.802) mention that "Stigma toward sexual and gender minorities is in the scope of interest of social psychologists searching for the psychological determinants of sexual prejudices that embrace homogenativity and transphobia, among others." Furthermore, females could also adopt homophobic culture as males do (Basow & Johnson, 2000, p.403). Thus, LGBTQ+ people can be perceived by heterosexual, cisgender men and women as the non-prototypical group members responsible for impairing the positive distinctiveness and homogeneity of a group`s gender (Konopka et al., 2021, p.804). Konopka et al (2021, p.805) state that "Another guiding mechanism prompting male individuals to aggression and derogation of gay and transgender

individuals lies in the precarious nature of their status and high sensitivity to masculinity threat." In this context, men under masculinity threats might express their prejudices and aggression to LGBTQ+ people to demonstrate how masculine they are themselves to compensate for their tarnished manhood (Ibid.). For example, violence against non-heterosexual people in public spaces relates to men's ideas of 'natural' claims to such spaces (Snvastava, 2012, p.7). In other words, the most straightforward way of elaborating upon this is to say that heterosexual men are seen to have a greater (if not exclusive) claim upon public space (Ibid.).

After concluding this section, we discuss five different case studies relating to GBV in the next section. In this effort, we also explore how political elites and media reacted to the violence against females and LGBTQ+ people in our case countries.

# Results

- Bosnia

The following two case studies showcase one example of femicide and a case of a hate crime towards the LGBTQ+ population in Bosnia and Herzegovina. The first example is the case of Edina Odobašić, a woman murdered by her husband and the second case is the case of the attack on the organizers of the Parade of Pride in Banja Luka, Capital of the Serb Republic (one of the two entities of Bosnia and Herzegovina).

# Femicide: Murder of Edina Odobašić

On the 11<sup>th</sup> of October 2022 Edina Odobašić, a 32-year-old woman from Bihać (town in northwest of Bosnia and Herzegovina) was strangled by her husband (Enes Serif). Two days after the murder and intensive police search Enes was found hanged in a place called Grmuša nearby Bosanska Krupa where he committed a suicide. The motives for the murder remain unknown. The murder of Edina Odobašić caused many women associations to react publicly and share a warning of the violence against women in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Protests were held in seven cities in Bosnia and Herzegovina (Bihac, Banja Luka, Gracanica, Tuzla, Sarajevo, Zenica and Stolac). Women's associations demanded the following from the authorities:

• Introducing the legal definition of femicide

Introduction of femicide as a criminal offence in all laws and by-laws (N1 Sarajevo, 2022)

The European Institute for Gender Equality defines Femicide as: "The killing of a woman by an intimate partner and the death of a woman as the result of a practice that is harmful to women. Intimate partner is understood as a former or current spouse or partner, whether or not the perpetrator shares or has shared the same residence with the victim" (European Institute for Gender Equality, 2017). As we mentioned above, femicide is described by the EU as the killing of women by their intimate partners, former or current spouse (European Institute for Gender Equality, 2017). However, this description of femicide is not included in the Criminal Code of Bosnia and Herzegovina. That is why cases like the murder of Edina Odobašić are treated as murder and not femicide.

There were some reactions by political parties concerning violence against women in Bosnia and Herzegovina. Still, Femicide was not included in the Criminal Law of Bosnia and Herzegovina. Miomirka Melank, member of the Parliament of Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina (One of the entities of Bosnia and Herzegovina) claims that the fact that Femicide is not included in the Criminal Code of Bosnia and Herzegovina has contributed to the murder of Edina Odobašić and other women:

"After almost a decade of pressure, the Draft Law on Amendments to the Criminal Code of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina was adopted on April 27, 2022, at the 32nd regular session of the House of Representatives of the Parliament of the Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina. The term 'femicide' was not included, it was rejected by the Commission of the Ministry of Justice. In addition to the Draft, with 74 votes were in favour, no votes against, and no abstentions. The FBiH House of Representatives adopted the Conclusion that the proponent is required to hold a public hearing by the end of the fifth month of 2022" (Fena Press Release, 2022).

#### Attack on LGBTQ+ activists in Banja Luka

On March 18<sup>th</sup>, 2023, in front of the Transparency International office in Banja Luka several LGBTQ+ activists were verbally and physically attacked by a hooligan group. Vanja Stokić, a journalist and activist and several others, were taken to the hospital after being injured during the attacks. Hours before these events, police of the Serb Republic had banned the Parade of

Pride that was supposed to be held that day in Banja Luka, because, as they argued they believed that "during the event there could come to great enlargement of humans and property" (Radio Free Europe, 2023).

Vanja Stokić, an attacked journalist, blames Milorad Dodik (The president of the Serb Republic), who is from populist and nationalist Alliance of Independent Social Democrats (SNSD) and Draško Stanivuković (The Mayor of Banja Luka) from the right-wing Party of Democratic Progress (PDP) for encouraging the hooligans to attack. Stokić stated: "Milorad Dodik and Drasko Stanivukovic heated up the atmosphere with their statements. Today, Stanivukovic is saying he is sorry because of the attack but that Banja Luka will remain the fortress of the traditional values. I am asking him now if those traditional values include girls being beaten up in streets? The attacked group of activists were mostly girls, shame on you!" (N1 Sarajevo, 2023). What is also indicative is that, as Vanja Stokić said in the same interview that the police who was present and the people who witnessed that event did not react.

Milorad Dodik, the president of the Serb Republic, believes that Banja Luka should not be a place where LGBTQ+ organizations should function: "Banja Luka is not a city that can accept and understand that kind of organization. Given that this was all organized by the people who come from aside, Banja Luka said it does not belong to this sort of conscience. As long as I'm the president, I will always be expressing my stance," (N1 Sarajevo, 2023). Dodik went further to say that the Serb Republic will adopt a Law that regulates the LGBTQ+ activities in Kindergartens and Schools in the Serb Republic: "Republika Srpska will pass a law within next few months to ban the access for the members of LGBT associations to educational institutions. That means kindergartens, schools, universities. They won't be able to do that, to come close, to do propaganda. Why do you think we have no right to do that? We will pass that law in the next few months," (N1 Sarajevo, 2023).

Draško Stanivuković, Mayor of Banja Luka, agreed with Milorad Dodik in his stance towards the Pride and LGBTQ+ activities in general, as he stated: "Banja Luka is not ready for the Pride Parade" (N1 Sarajevo, 2023). It is because of this that the activists believe that Milorad Dodik and Draško Stanivukovć are responsible for the attacks and will press charges against them. When we turn to the theoretical analysis, we can observe how both Milorad Dodik and Draško Stanivuković have portrayed LGBTQ+ as "abnormality" in order to protect the nation`s socalled hegemonic masculinity. As we mentioned in the methodological framework section, conservative and right-wing populism can consider LGBTQ+ as a gender-based threat to patriarchy (Cornell & Messerschmidt, 2005; Hearn, 2004; Schippers, 2007). In that context, both politicians seemed hysterical due to the presence of queer community who did not adopt heterosexuality (Weber, 1999). The "indirect" support for homophobic attacks in Banja Luka, was also a political action to reclaim masculinity or phallic power against nonheterosexuality (Weber, 1999; Bilgic, 2016). However, this also positioned these politicians as the hypermasculine object due to their aggression towards the LGBTQ+ community (Graaf & Heinecken, 2017). In terms of collective narcissism, the empowerment or visibility of the LGBTQ+ community increased male anxieties within Milorad Dodik and Draško Stanivuković (Snvastava, 2012; Konopka et al., 2021. In that effort, they supported homophobic and transphobic attacks in order to protect "manhood". By criminalizing LGTBQ+, they sought to re-establish their tarnished gender-based superiority (Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020).

#### - Hungary

The Hungarian Criminal Code offers comprehensive and extensive protection against hate crimes by encompassing various protected grounds, including race, nationality, ethnicity, religion, sexual orientation, gender identity, disability, and other statuses. Despite the existence of a robust legal framework to combat hate crimes, victims encounter challenges in accessing a supportive and protective procedure at both stages (Morou et al., 2023). Our research has revealed that although there are two victim support services funded by the public, interviews indicate that they do not adequately cater to the needs of victims, mainly due to issues related to accessibility and efficiency. Based on our research in to the Counter Hate project, victims of intersectional hate crimes often experience re-victimization and demonstrate increased hesitancy in reporting such incidents (Morou et al., 2023).

#### Gender-based violence against women

The Hungarian legal system does not recognise femicide and its perpetrators instead may be liable for homicide or involuntary manslaughter. Data from the European Institute of Gender Equality reveals that in 2018, the rate of female victims of homicide in Hungary was 0.84 per 100 000 inhabitants, the 10th highest rate among the 24 Member States, and Hungary has the fifth highest rate (0.22) of female victims of intentional homicide perpetrated by intimate partners (out of 15 jurisdictions) (EIGE, 2021). There has been a case against a doctor

(Krisztián B.), who in 2018, was sentenced to 11-years in prison for drugging his ex-girlfriend Erika Renner in March 2013 and then mutilating her genitals with lye (Blikk.hu, 2018).

When we turn to possible theoretical explanations for this crime, we could observe how the doctor sought to establish his lost hegemonic masculinity by mutilating the genitalia of Erika Renner. An application of queer IR theory highlights that this violent action committed by the doctor could be a sign of apparent male hysteria due to a loss of phallic power (Weber, 1999; Bilgic, 2016). The phallic power lost can be seen to have an influence on the prestige and authority of the doctor vis-à-vis his girlfriend (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005). However, expressing excessive masculinity by mutilating the genital of his girlfriend also transformed the doctor in to a hypermasculine object due to this aggressive position (Weber, 1999). Moreover, this misogynist action of the doctor could also be seen as a response to his fear of losing hegemonic masculinity and an inferiority complexity vis-à-vis his girlfriend. In terms of collective narcissism, the doctor mutilated the genital of his girlfriend in order to reconstruct his lost gender-based superiority in order to feel narcissistic again (Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020).

Of over 1,000 women surveyed in one of the older studies on physical and sexual violence in the home in Hungary, 28 per cent reported being beaten and over 7 per cent said they had been forced to have sex by their partners (Tóth, 2007). Rape and other forms of sexual violence are violations of women's human rights. The Hungarian government's responsibility for criminal acts by private individuals lies in ensuring that laws and procedures provide a framework of protection that such provisions are vigorously implemented to protect women from violence, and that women who have been subjected to violence are actively supported in obtaining justice and redress (Amnesty, 2007). These state-level obligations are set out in international human rights laws that Hungary has made commitments to uphold. In the most recent study by the EU founded Riskfree project found that responses from their data collection support the argument that since 2007 there has not been any steps taken by the government to enhance the legal protection for women in Hungary. According to the study, only 8 percent of women experienced no violence of any kind though their lives (Riskfree, 2022).

Many civil society organisations have urged the Hungarian government to ratify the Istanbul Convention and incorporate its measures into domestic law to provide women the necessary protection. Even if Hungary was a signatory for the Convention, it has never ratified it. The ratification of the Istanbul Convention is an ongoing political issue in Hungary (Fazekas & Korkut, 2023). Already in 2017, the Hungarian Parliament Justice Committee proposed the ratification of the Convention and some civil society organisations extended their decades long experience to incorporate women's protection measures into domestic law. However, none of them received an invitation for a discussion. Instead, the Justice Committee cancelled its proposal for ratification, solely based on an opinion piece published by a pseudo-academic Facebook-site 'Centre for Human Dignity' with around 200 likes on their page (Nokert.hu, 2017). This opinion piece was shared by different pro-governmental Facebook sites, which eventually resulted in the Committee's examination and conclusion that the "many studies and people have shown" that the Convention was "not actually about women's rights" (Nokert.hu, 2017).

The fact that the Hungarian government neglected facts in order to keep up with their antiliberal agenda can sow feelings of injustice and grievance within the society, which can be understood as an element of the I-GAP spectrum (Fazekas & Korkut, 2023). According to studies from 2018, more than 250,000 women in Hungary lived with a violent partner and experienced physical or verbal abuse (Tóth, 2018). Currently, there is no communication from the government about the ratification of the Istanbul Convention or whether different steps were to be taken in order to provide a legal safety net for women in abusive relationships. On rare occasions, when the Convention is mentioned within pro-governmental circles, it is often called as a left-wing radical, feminist propaganda or a dangerous liberal agenda.

#### Violence against LGBTQ+ members of the Hungarian society

Reported hate crime violence against LGBTQ+ members in Hungary is above the EU average by 2 per cent (Lukács, 2017). Based on previous D.Rad research in Hungary, we concluded that the Hungarian government actively curbs rights of the LGBTQ+ community. Part of the government's campaign against this social group contained several amendments to the Hungarian Constitution (Fundamental Law) in order to include homophobic and antitransgenderism. Conservative and right-wing Prime Minister Viktor Orban's populism consists of threat-construction and identifying new enemies is a never-ending quest for Fidesz. Although LGBTQ+ communities have long been under attack (Gyollai & Korkut, 2020), the government targeted racial minorities, foreigners and the EU in their political discourse in order to consolidate their voter base.

Prior to the 2022 Hungarian general election, the government began a homophobic campaign against the opposition coalition party to strengthen an already conservative and nationalist political stance. One recent legislation proposal was initially created in order to pose heavier sentences on paedophile perpetrators, however it was supplemented by the introduction of homophobic amendments. The law prohibits the display and promotion of homosexuality and gender reassignment to anyone under the age of 18 and allows only registered NGOs to give lectures and information on the subject in schools – those who will definitely follow the government guidelines (Fazekas, 2021). The new bill also introduces a ban on media content (movies or advertisements) that promotes or depicts any form of homosexuality or transgenderism. These measures are extremely discriminative and violate the human rights of members of the LGBTQ+ community in Hungary. The Hatter Society called the draft amendment an attempt to seriously curb freedom of speech and children's rights and a move that "endangers mental health of LGBTQ+ youngsters and prevents them getting access to information and affirmative support." (Korkut & Fazekas, 2021). In 2019, the government already curtailed LGBTQ+ rights by banning same-sex couple's adoptions, legal gender recognition and included in the Fundamental Law that the 'father is a man and the mother is a woman' (Fazekas, 2021).

After the new legislation, incidents of hate crimes followed. Three men tried to break into an apartment in Budapest, because there was a rainbow flag displayed in the balcony. The perpetrators managed to flee the scene before the police arrived. The perpetrators also left anti-LBGTQ+ stickers on the walls of the staircase. The police suggested the residents to remove the flag from the balcony (Telex, 2021). Furthermore, two gay men were recently attacked in rural Hungary. However, the police did not add the hate crime element to the investigation (HVG.hu, 2021). The attack was condemned by a pro-LGBTQ+ Hungarian NGO, the Hatter Society, stating that there are fears that the new law will lead to more hate crime incidents and anti-gay attacks. The NGO has been promoting acceptance and tolerance, which will now be illegal in schools under the provisions of the new legislation.

- Poland

The first case example was chosen because it reflects anti-LGBTQ+ sentiment in a way that it shows how even an 'accusation' of not being cisgender might lead to deadly consequences. This case was reported on by Foundation Kampania Przeciwko Homofobii<sup>2</sup>, an organisation that protects the rights of the LGBTQ+ community. The case took place in 2015 in Bieżun, where a 14-year-old, Dominik, became the target of attacks from his classmates. Dominik distinguished himself from other children by his attention to appearance and clothes, for which he was bullied. The children referred to him as 'pedzio', which is a name used for a pedophile in Polish. In this way, the children suggested that he had a non-heterosexual orientation and for this reason, perpetrators of bullying can be attributed a homophobic motivation. Dominik reported these behaviors to adults, but even teachers did not stand up for him. What's more, he was also harassed by a teacher.

Dominik's story ended tragically, as the boy, unable to bear the constant intimidation, took his own life. On the day of his death, Dominik did not want to go to school, saying that he was afraid of one of the lessons. Before his death, he wrote a letter in which, among other things, listed the names of his acquaintances, characterizing them as "colleagues, friends and enemies". <sup>3</sup> The prosecutor's office accused Bożena S., a chemistry teacher, of contributing to the child's death through mental and physical abuse. The court proceedings did not prove that she abused the student, and she was eventually acquitted by the Supreme Court.<sup>4</sup> In terms of queer IR theory, the case of Dominik expressed the ongoing heterosexual and patriarchal order in the Polish society. Although Dominik was harassed by his female chemistry teacher, it was obvious that conservative gender sensitivities which aimed to protect masculinity were also prevalent in females as well (Weber, 1999). In addition, the mockery of male students about the non-heterosexual appearance of Dominik was also revealed the fear of losing hegemonic masculinity among these students (Weber, 1999; Graaf & Heinecken, 2017). At the same time, the fear of losing hegemonic masculinity also increased their male hysteria (Weber, 1999). In that sense, male students who rejected non-cisgender

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Kampania Przeciwko Homofobii, 'Raport o Polsce - Homofobiczne i transfobiczne przestępstwa z nienawiści a wymiar sprawiedliwości, Warsaw 2016, p. 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> <u>https://www.polsatnews.pl/wiadomosc/2021-02-09/uczen-powiesil-sie-uniewinniono-nauczycielke-oskarzana-o-znecanie-sie-nad-nim/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> <u>https://dziennikzachodni.pl/samobojstwo-w-biezuniu-14letni-dominik-popelnil-samobojstwo-zostawil-list-wideo/ar/3920243</u>

orientation of Dominik expressed hypermasculine attitudes by bullying him (Weber, 1999; Graaf & Heinecken, 2017). When we turn to the Collective narcissism, we could observe the apparent gender superiority claims vis-à-vis Dominik. In that sense, male students mocked about the non-heterosexual appearance of Dominik in order to "protect" their so-called narcissistic position (Golec de Zavala et al., 2009).

Gender based violence is a widespread phenomenon in Poland, as well as in the rest of the world. However, honour killings that happen elsewhere, have not so far been a problem in Poland. Every year, there are five thousand honor killings around the world, including Europe. Most murderers are fathers, brothers and husbands, while victims are young women. Honor killing is most often intended to punish "dishonor" due to women's behavior. Sometimes the dishonor might be brought by activities such as using Facebook or conversing with men that the woman is not related to. Whether the behavior is deemed dishonorable is decided by the male members of the family and they make the verdict.

The second example case in Poland was selected as it relates to the first known and reported honour killing in the country. As Poland is getting more popular as a destination for immigration, it is also becoming more diverse and multicultural, so the scene of gender-based violence is also likely to undergo a transformation. Polish law enforcement need to be able to properly respond and identify this type of killings to safeguard the victims and vulnerable populations without misrecognition and stigmatisation. The first victim of such a murder in Poland was a 31-year-old Polish woman, Agnieszka, who was killed by her partner Naeem. Agnieszka met Naeem when she was 18 years old at a disco. Naeem lived in Poland but he was originally from Pakistan. Agnieszka converted to Islam and the couple had four children. Naeem did not allow her to go to school or to work because there were men. He not only isolated her, but also physically abused her, even when she was pregnant. He would isolate her from her children, and she was only allowed to spend time with them, if she provided him with large sums of money through forced prostitution.

At some point, they left for Pakistan, where they got married. Agnieszka learned the local language. Despite this, Agnieszka, due to her European origin, did not fit to the traditional Pakistani society. As a result, Naeem and his family treated Agnieszka and her children very brutally. She was regularly beaten and treated as a slave: she had to obey all orders, she and the children were fed only scraps of food that the rest of the family refused to eat. One day, Agnieszka overheard that Naeem's family was planning to sell Agnieszka's daughters to a brothel and send the sons to an Islamic school, where the 'learning' is limited to memorizing the Quran, which was notorious for brutality towards students. Desperate Agnieszka then proposed to Naeem's family that she would return to Poland and buy the children for a large amount of money, working in Poland as a prostitute. The family agreed to let her to go and even helped her return, and subsequently a 'protection fee' was paid for the children. Upon his return to Poland, Naeem still had complete control over his wife and threatened to take her children from her again. Eventually he killed her in her apartment. Traces of her blood were found in the apartment and on Naeem's clothes. According to the investigators, the Pakistani man killed Agnieszka because she decided to leave him, which shamed his and his family's honor. As a disgraced man, he could only regain it through honor killing, known in Pakistan as karo-kari. Naeem was convicted and the justification for the sentencing was kept confidential by the court, as was the whole trial.

These cases exemplify the helplessness of the Polish state authorities, especially as far as law enforcement, women's services and children's services are concerned. It is also shows how Polish society, in this case teachers, friends, family and neighbors, chose to ignore the harm done to Dominik, Agnieszka and Agnieszka's children which has led to serious consequences.

# - Kosovo

On December 1, 2022, Kosovo woke up to the macabre news of the murder of a 35-year-old pregnant woman by her ex-husband in Prishtina. The incident sent shockwaves through the country and raised concerns about the safety and protection of women. The victim, whose name was Hamide Magashi, was waiting in the courtyard of Pristina's Gynecology Clinic on the evening of November 30, 2022, preparing to give birth the following day. Tragically, she was shot and killed by her ex-husband, Sokol Halili, in a horrifying act of violence. The shooting not only claimed the life of Magashi but also resulted in the death of her unborn child<sup>5</sup>.

The Kosovo Police launched an immediate investigation into the femicide, and the search for the perpetrator began. After an intense operation involving various police units, Sokol Halili was located in the family home in the village of Davidoc. However, as police officers attempted to negotiate his surrender, Halili took his own life, ending the manhunt but leaving behind a trail of grief and unanswered questions.<sup>6</sup> The news of the murder and subsequent suicide shook the entire nation. On Thursday, human rights organizations organized a protest in Pristina, demanding justice for Magashi and calling for greater attention to the issue of violence against women. During the demonstration, some protesters resorted to lighting a fire on the lawn near the government building, expressing their anger and frustration<sup>7</sup>.

Prior to taking his life, the perpetrator had written a lengthy letter to his family in an attempt to exonerate himself for the heinous crime committed. According to him, his now-deceased ex-wife had threatened to take the child away from him by raising him by herself at her family's home. She supposedly had planned this with her sisters from the onset of her pregnancy and had offered to pay 25 thousand Euros for him not to disturb her and the baby<sup>8</sup>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Bami, Xh. (2022, December 1). Kosovo Authorities Failed Second Woman Murdered in a Week. *Balkan Insight*. Available at: <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2022/12/01/kosovo-authorities-failed-second-woman-murdered-in-week/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Isufi, P. (2022, December 2). Suspected Murderer of Pregnant Woman in Kosovo Commits Suicide. *Balkan Insight*. Available at: <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2022/12/02/suspected-murderer-of-pregnant-woman-in-kosovo-commits-suicide/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Zeqiri, A. (2022, December 12,). Protest in Prishtina after Pregnant Woman's Murder in Hospital Courtyard. *Prishtina Insight*. Available at: <u>https://prishtinainsight.com/protest-in-prishtina-after-pregnant-womans-</u> <u>murder-in-hospital-courtyard/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Top Channel. (2022, December 12). Zbulohet letra tronditese qe Sokol Halili shkroi pasi vrau ish-gruan shtatzene: Nuk kam femije per te shitur.

The tragic events surrounding the murder of Hamide Magashi and the subsequent suicide of Sokol Halili shine a light on a disturbing aspect of domestic violence; the self-victimization and manipulation tactics employed by some perpetrators. By framing the murder of his ex-wife as a revengeful act against her attempt to take his child away from him, the perpetrator, Sokol Halili, attempted to distort the narrative and portray himself as a victim rather than the aggressor. Furthermore, by taking his own life, he effectively ended any possibility of facing legal consequences for his actions and shifted the attention towards his tragic demise.

Another troubling aspect of this case was the reaction of Prime Minister Albin Kurti's response to the murder of Hamide Magashi and her unborn child. Albin Kurti, who is an Albanian nationalist and the leader of Lëvizja Vetëvendosje (Self-determination movement), expressed his opinion on social media, including the comment, "Yet another man who lays hands on a woman he was supposed to protect," sheds light on the pervasive patriarchal reality in which women in Kosovo often find themselves<sup>9</sup>. It highlights how the notion of men's protection can be distorted and misused as a pretext to infringe upon women's rights and perpetrate acts of violence against them.

Queer IR theory can highlight how the fear of "losing hegemonic masculinity" pushed Sokol Halili to kill his ex-wife Hamide Magashi. Sokol Halili felt castration anxiety due to ex-wife's threats over taking his child away from him by raising him by herself (Weber, 1999). In this context, this castration anxiety also made Sokol Halili as a melancholic and then hysterical due to his search of lost phallic power which symbolized his honour and dignity (Weber, 1999; Bilgic, 2016). Thus, Sokol Halili committed a misogynistic crime by killing his ex-wife in order to reclaim his lost masculinity (Connell & Messerschmidt, 2005). However, this femicide turned Sokol Halili as a hyspermasculine object (Graaf & Heinecken, 2017; Bilgic, 2015). In order to conceal his aggressive position, Sokol Halili adopted male masquerade strategy by expressing himself as a "male victim" due to her disobedience (Weber, 1999). When we turn to the collective narcissism experienced, we could observe how losing superiority over his exwife frustrated him very much (Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020). Therefore, Sokol Halili, who felt disgraced, killed his ex-wife in order to re-establish his narcissistic position over her.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Nacionale. (December 2022). Reagimet tmerruese nga lideret politike per vrasjen e gruas shtatzene ne QKUK: Albin Kurti, Vjosa Osmani, Ramush Haradinaj.

# Brutal Murder of 18-year-old Marigona Osmani

Marigona Osmani, an 18-year-old woman, was brutally murdered in late August in Ferizaj, Kosovo. Her body, bloodied and severely battered, was left in front of a hospital in the town. The incident, captured by security cameras, revealed that one of the men who left her body was her husband of two months. Marigona had been sexually abused and tortured for two days before succumbing to her injuries. The murder and its particularly brutal nature sparked protests across Kosovo, with demonstrators expressing anger towards the authorities for their perceived inability to prevent such crimes<sup>10</sup>.

The two suspects, Marigona's husband Dardan Krivaqa and Arber Sejdiu, both had prior criminal records. Her husband, Krivaqa, had an extensive criminal history with a record of 135 offenses, which included charges of rape, extortion, fraud, intimidation, robbery, physical assault, theft, and even stabbing a police officer.

Soon after the main facts about the case were established, there were growing attempts to depict this case as an isolated incident, and not as a symptom of the wider societal phenomenon of 'femicide'. Many people on social media began to justify the actions of the perpetrators, pointing to various factors that had supposedly led them to commit these heinous crimes. This was further substantiated by the prosecution, who ascribed 'jealousy' as a motivation in the murder of Marigona<sup>11</sup>. During the trial against him, the perpetrator Krivaca declared that prior to her murder Marigona had admitted to him that she had cheated on him with Krivaca's cousin<sup>12</sup>. This information added another layer to the complex dynamics of the case, potentially feeding into the narrative of self-victimization by attempting to shift blame onto the victim herself.

- Italy

The following two case studies showcase one example of femicide, and a case of a hate crime towards the LGBTQ+ population in Italy in 2023. The first case refers to Giulia Tramontano, a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Brezar, A. (2021, September 2). Is the Brutal Murder of Marigona Osmani a tipping point for Kosovan society?. *Euronews*. Available at: <u>https://www.euronews.com/my-europe/2021/09/02/is-the-brutal-murder-of-marigona-osmani-a-tipping-point-for-kosovan-society</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Luci, B. (2021, July 27). The Murder of Marigona. *KOSOVO 2.0*. Available at: <u>https://kosovotwopointzero.com/en/the-murder-of-marigona/</u>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> Hasani, E. (2022, November 11). Djali i dajes se Dardan Krivaces jep deshmi para gjykates. *KALLXO.com*. Available at: <u>https://kallxo.com/lajm/djali-i-dajes-se-dardan-krivaces-jep-deshmi-para-gjykates/</u>

woman murdered by her boyfriend, and the second case describes the brutal beating of a transgender woman in Milan, which was perpetrated by local police officers.

#### Murder of Giulia Tramontano

Giulia Tramontano, a woman who was seven months pregnant, was found deceased in an abandoned green area in Senago, Milan in early June 2023. Her boyfriend, Alessandro Impagnatiello, admitted to killing her and attempting to burn her body. Tramontano had been reported missing since May 29, 2023, and it later emerged that an argument had occurred between the couple after Tramontano discovered Impagnatiello's involvement in another relationship. Impagnatiello is currently facing charges of murder, concealing a corpse, and non-consensual termination of pregnancy.

During the investigation, Tramontano's body was discovered hidden in a crawl space of a garage near the couple's residence. Traces of blood were found in Impagnatiello's car, and evidence emerged linking him to text messages sent by the victim after her death. The investigation also revealed Impagnatiello's other relationship with an American colleague, who allegedly contacted Tramontano to disclose details about her boyfriend's double life. The colleague supposedly recorded conversations with Impagnatiello to gather evidence. Impagnatiello deceived her by falsely claiming that he and Giulia had broken up months before, even though she was pregnant at the time. During a meeting between the two women, the American colleague became aware of the dangerous situation and offered Giulia a place to stay, but the offer was declined. Later, suspecting that something was wrong, the colleague attempted a video call with Impagnatiello, who lied and said that Giulia was fine. After Tramontano's death, Impagnatiello allegedly messaged his American colleague, proclaiming his newfound freedom and asserting that he was not the father of the unborn child. Tramontano's parents also received WhatsApp messages from Impagnatiello's number, sent by Impagnatiello himself, while their daughter's body was already concealed.

Insights into the murderer's personality have emerged from the autopsy, affirming the brutal sequence of events leading to the murder of Giulia Tramontano and dismissing any attributions to stress. According to the autopsy, Giulia sustained thirty-seven to forty stab wounds, with only two proving fatal. This disproportionate violence, known as 'overkilling', signifies the perpetrator's deliberate intent to inflict excessive harm on the victim, even

beyond the point of causing death. Psychological manipulation played a significant role preceding the physical assault. Impagnatiello systematically dismantled the victim emotionally over the course of several months, exploiting her identity as a woman and mother. Despite uncovering the betrayals in January, Tramontano desperately sought alternative interpretations of the unfolding situation, despite the overwhelming anguish she endured. This response can be attributed to the profound ability of pathological narcissists, like Impagnatiello, to distort the reality of those in their proximity, leaving behind a devastating emotional void.

The evidence gathered during the investigation prompted Impagnatiello to confess to acting alone. He admitted to killing Tramontano during an argument in their Senago residence, using a knife. Despite his unsuccessful attempt to burn her body, he proceeded to hide it in the crawl space. Impagnatiello was placed in custody and charged with aggravated voluntary manslaughter.

Following the tragic murder of Giulia Tramontano, Interior Minister Matteo Piantedosi announced a new bill aimed at protecting women, currently under discussion in the parliament. This comprehensive set of measures, known as 'Code Red', seeks to strengthen the penalties for perpetrators of violence against women (Bezzone, 2019). The bill would encompass various provisions, including harsher punishments, immediate police intervention, and simplified judicial procedures. It would also introduce additional measures such as a prohibition on approaching victims within a minimum distance of 500 meters, mandatory use of electronic monitoring bracelets, and the expansion of warning systems for violent offenders. To enhance the response to crimes against women, specialized panels of judges would be established, specifically dedicated to handling such cases. These initiatives aim to address the urgent need for improved protection and support for women affected by violence in Italy.

#### Hatred towards LGBTQ+ population

In May 2023, Bruna, a transgender woman, endured a brutal assault perpetrated by local police officers in Milan. During the incident, Bruna was forcibly handcuffed and confined inside her car for an agonizing 20 minutes. The officers subjected her to pepper spray and spewed degrading insults. Disturbing videos capturing the assault were widely circulated on

social media platforms. Shockingly, it took over 48 hours before Bruna was finally taken to the emergency room at Policlinico di Milano, where she was released with a five-day prognosis due to the severe injuries she sustained, particularly a blow to the head, as evidenced by the acquired video footage. Responding to this appalling act, lawyer Debora Piazza promptly filed a complaint with the Public Prosecutor's Office, lodging grave charges including torture aggravated by racial discrimination, injuries aggravated by abuse of power, and aggravated threats.

The reprehensible assault ignited a wave of protest as more than a hundred individuals gathered in a public square in Milan. LGBTQ+ associations played an active role in the demonstration, brandishing signs bearing powerful messages such as 'Trans lives matter' and 'Touch one of us touch all of us'. Guglielmo Giannotta, the president of Acet (Association for Transgender Culture and Ethics), underscored the urgency of standing united with the transgender community in the face of such violence. He called for a resolute commitment to safeguard the protection and well-being of transgender, non-binary, and gender non-conforming individuals (Buscaglia, 2023). The associations jointly demanded the establishment of a permanent working group in collaboration with the Milan City Council, aiming to address these issues comprehensively and enhance the overall quality of life for transgender people, especially given the prevailing climate of discrimination.

Political responses to the incident varied significantly. While some individuals expressed solidarity with the officers, citing their perceived intent to safeguard schoolchildren, numerous users on social media platforms demanded accountability and concrete actions from the institutions, casting doubt upon the justification put forth.

The attack suffered by Bruna represents a tragic incident of violence and discrimination, which has generated significant public outrage and highlighted the urgent necessity to safeguard the rights of transgender individuals. Additionally, it emphasizes the importance of implementing awareness-raising campaigns and projects aimed at addressing homo- and transphobic behaviours within law enforcement agencies. After discussing our country cases, in the next section, we summarize our findings and conclude this report by giving some recommendations on GBV.

#### Conclusion

While the EU has established certain programs such as Daphne Project (1997), Istanbul Convention (2011), Pink Agenda, and several resolutions, to tackle gender-based radicalization in its members and candidate countries, its measures have not proved effective in preventing GBV. Our finding is that although countries were aware about the GBV against females and queer people, they lacked detection mechanism or interest to tackle with gender-based radicalization. Depending on this finding, the theoretical assumptions (feminist, queer IR theories and social psychology studies) also explained how the gender-and psychology-based male insecurities triggered GBV.

Furthermore, we also observed the impact of collective narcissism on GBV against both females and queer community. In this report, our cases examined how being inferiority towards females and LGBTQ+ people could sometime trigger extreme reactions and GBV within males. As we explained, narcissistic males felt threatened when females and queer people denied patriarchal and heterosexual values (Golec de Zavala et al., 2009). At the same time, this also weakened the privileged status of males (Golec de Zavala et al., 2019). That was why, males may utilise collective narcissism in order to protect their undermined self-esteem (Golec de Zavala & Lantos, 2020, p.276). As we discussed in this report, feeling narcissistic can also push males to commit GBV against females and queer people.

This report also underscored how nationalist populist groups alleviated GBV within EU members and candidate countries. Populist right-wing sentiments demanded protection of patriarchal and heterosexual values in order to provide the reproduction of the nation through the generations (Erel, 2018; Snvastava, 2012). As we discussed in this report, nationalist parties consider non-traditional women and non-heterosexual people as a "threat" to national interests. On the one hand, nationalist populist parties such as Kosovar Vetevendosje (Self-determination movement), Bosnian Serb Alliance of Independent Social Democrats (SNSD) and Hungarian Fidesz sought to marginalize the LGBTQ+ community in order to protect family and religious values (Hoeferle, 2022; Kurtic, 2023; Kondirolli, 2021). On the other hand, nationalist parties namely Vetëvendosje claimed patriarchal values by portraying men as the protector of family (Pacarizi, 2023). Therefore, we found that nationalist populist groups were keen to justify GBV against females and LGBTQ+ community in order to protect patriarchal and heterosexual order within and beyond EU.

Overall, our findings can help policymakers who are eager to receive recommendations on tackling gender-based radicalization perpetrated by males. Our first recommendation is that political elites from both left- and right-wing parties should acknowledge the presence of misogynistic, homophobic and transphobic sentiments within their societies. Second, political elites and media should increase awareness around GBV against females and the queer community by developing gender-related campaigns and projects. Third, governments should establish strict codes and penalties in order to punish GBV. Finally, political elites should develop better education systems or pedagogic programmes to train young people about the threat of gender-based radicalization (Snvastava, 2012).

## References

"ACT NOW: Tech platforms must act against dangerous misogynist Andrew Tate." (2022, August 19). *hopenothate*. <u>https://hopenothate.org.uk/2022/08/19/act-andrew-tate/</u>

"Aleyna Çakır (Sema Esen) kimdir? Aleyna Çakır neden öldü?" (2020, September 18). *star*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.star.com.tr/yasam/aleyna-cakir-kimdir-aleyna-cakir-neden-oldu-haber-1546393/</u>

"Homophobic murderer gets life imprisonment in Hungary." (2014, February 10). *en.hatter*. Retrieved from <u>https://en.hatter.hu/news/homophobic-murderer-gets-life-imprisonment-in-hungary</u>

"Irkçı Ümit Özdağ ve karaktersiz çetesinin 'KYK yurdu' yalanını CHP'li isim çürüttü." (2023, February 10). *yeniakit*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.yeniakit.com.tr/haber/irkci-umit-ozdag-ve-karaktersiz-cetesinin-kyk-yurdu-yalanini-chpli-isim-curuttu-1731943.html</u>

"Ümitcan Uygun kimdir, nereli, kaç yaşında?" (2022, April 13). *hurriyet*. Retrieved from hur<u>https://www.hurriyet.com.tr/gundem/umitcan-uygun-kimdir-nereli-kac-yasinda-42042585</u>

academic-freedom-in-hungary/

Agius, C., Rosamond, A. B., & Kinnvall, C. (2020). Populism, ontological insecurity and gendered nationalism: Masculinity, climate denial and Covid-19. *Politics, Religion & Ideology*, *21*(4), 432-450.

Ammaturo, F. R. (2015). The 'pink agenda': Questioning and challenging European homonationalist sexual citizenship. *Sociology*, *49*(6), 1151-1166.

Ammaturo, F. R. (2015). The 'pink agenda': Questioning and challenging European homonationalist sexual citizenship. *Sociology*, *49*(6), 1151-1166.

Askola, H. (2007). Violence against women, trafficking, and migration in the European Union. *European Law Journal*, *13*(2), 204-217.

Bami, X. (2022, December 01). Kosovo Authorities Failed Second Woman Murdered in Week. *balkaninsight*. Retrieved from <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2022/12/01/kosovo-</u> authorities-failed-second-woman-murdered-in-week/ Bami, Xh. (2022, December 1). Kosovo Authorities Failed Second Woman Murdered in a Week. Balkan Insight. Available at: <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2022/12/01/kosovo-authorities-failed-second-woman-murdered-in-week/</u>

Basow, S. A., & Johnson, K. (2000). Predictors of homophobia in female college students. *Sex Roles*, *42*, 391-404.

Bezzone, F. (2019, December 06). Violence Against Women In Italy. *Lifeinitaly*. Retrieved from <u>https://lifeinitaly.com/violence-against-women-and-gender-related-killing-on-the-rise-in-italy/</u>

Bilgic, A. (2015). 'We are not barbarians': Gender politics and Turkey's quest for the West. *International Relations*, 29(2), 198-218.

Bilgic, A. (2016). *Turkey, power and the west: Gendered international relations and foreign policy*. London: I.B. Tauris.

Bilgic, Ali. 2015. "We are not barbarians': Gender politics and Turkey's quest for the West." *International Relations*: 1-21. doi: 10.1177/0047117814565524.

Birch, N. (2008, July 19). Was Ahmet Yildiz the victim of Turkey's first gay honour killing? *independent*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/europe/was-ahmet-yildiz-the-victim-of-turkey-s-first-gay-honour-killing-871822.html</u>

Bíró-Nagy, A. (2022). Orbán's political jackpot: migration and the Hungarian electorate. *Journal of Ethnic and Migration Studies*, *48*(2), 405-424.

Blikk.hu (2018) Megszólalt a lúgos orvos áldozata: így dolgozza fel a traumát Erika (Online) available at: https://www.blikk.hu/aktualis/belfold/megszolalt-a-lugos-orvos-aldozata-igy-dolgozza-fel-a-traumat-erika/z20nsll

Bostock, B. (2020, February 20). The mass shooter who killed 9 in Germany published a racist manifesto where he identified as an incel and accused Trump of stealing his populist slogans. *insider*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.insider.com/hanau-terrorist-manifesto-shows-non-white-hatred-incel-trump-theft-2020-2</u>

Bradbury-Jones, C., Appleton, J. V., Clark, M., & Paavilainen, E. (2019). A profile of genderbased violence research in Europe: Findings from a focused mapping review and synthesis. *Trauma, Violence, & Abuse, 20*(4), 470-483. Brezar, A. (2021, September 2). Is the Brutal Murder of Marigona Osmani a tipping point for Kosovan society?. Euronews. Available at: <u>https://www.euronews.com/my-</u> <u>europe/2021/09/02/is-the-brutal-murder-of-marigona-osmani-a-tipping-point-for-kosovan-</u> society

Buscaglia, S. (2023, May 28). Le associazioni Lgbtqi+ in un presidio a Milano chiedono giustizia per Bruna: "Non permetteremo che cada il silenzio su quanto accaduto". *lastampa.it*. Retrieved from

https://www.lastampa.it/milano/2023/05/28/news/le\_associazioni\_lgbtqi\_in\_un\_presidio\_a\_ milano\_chiedono\_giustizia\_per\_bruna\_non\_permetteremo\_che\_cada\_il\_silenzio\_su\_quan-12829770/

Caragnano, R. (2018). Violence against women and domestic violence: general framework and overview of the Convention (articles 1 and 2). *Athens JL*, *4*, 51.

Carbonaro, G. (2023, May 26). Italian government's anti-LGBT rhetoric blamed for brutal beating of trans woman in Milan. *euronews*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.euronews.com/2023/05/26/italian-governments-anti-lgbt-rhetoric-blamed-for-brutal-beating-of-trans-woman-in-milan</u>

Chetaille, A. (2013). Is the 'other Europe'homophobic? The European Union, Polish nationalism, and the sexualization of the east/west divide. Raisons Politiques, 49(1), 119-40.

Chojnicka, J. (2015). Anti-EU and Anti-LGBT attitudes in Poland: Considering quantitative and qualitative evidence. *TalTech Journal of European Studies*, *5*(2), 30-55.

Connell, R. W., & Messerschmidt, J. W. (2005). Hegemonic masculinity: Rethinking the concept. Gender & society, 19(6), 829-859.

Das, S. (2022, August, 06). Inside the violent, misognystic world of TikTok`s new star, Andrew Tate. *theguardian*. Retrieved from

https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2022/aug/06/andrew-tate-violent-misogynisticworld-of-tiktok-new-star

Dustin, M. (2016). Culture or masculinity? Understanding gender-based violence in the UK. *Journal of Poverty and Social Justice*, 24(1), 51-62.

Dziennikzachodni.pl. (2015, July 01). Suicide in Bieżuń: 14-year-old Dominik committed suicide. He left a letter [VIDEO]. *dziennikzachodni.pl*. Retrieved from

https://dziennikzachodni.pl/samobojstwo-w-biezuniu-14letni-dominik-popelnil-samobojstwozostawil-list-wideo/ar/3920243

EIGE (2021) Measuring femicide in Hungary, European Institute for Gender Equality (Online) available at: https://eige.europa.eu/publications/measuring-femicide-hungary (accessed 20 October 2022).

Elias, J. (2008). Hegemonic masculinities, the multinational corporation, and the developmental state: Constructing gender in "progressive" firms. *Men and Masculinities*, *10*(4), 405-421.

Engin, C. (2015). LGBT in Turkey: Policies and experiences. Social Sciences, 4(3), 838-858.

Erel, U. (2018, May). Saving and reproducing the nation: Struggles around right-wing politics of social reproduction, gender and race in austerity Europe. In *Women's Studies International Forum* (Vol. 68, pp. 173-182). Pergamon.

European Institute for Gender Equality (2017), The Glossary of definitions of rape, femicide and intimate partner violence, Retrieved from <u>https://eige.europa.eu/publications/glossary-</u><u>definitions-rape-femicide-and-intimate-partner-violence</u>

Falomir-Pichastor, J. M., & Mugny, G. (2009). "I'm not gay.... I'm a real man!": Heterosexual Men's Gender Self-Esteem and Sexual Prejudice. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, *35*(9), 1233-1243.

Farrell, R. (2022, October 03). Migrants in Italy face uncertainty after far-right prime minister's win. *abcnews*. Retrieved from <u>https://abcnews.go.com/International/migrants-italy-face-uncertainty-prime-ministers-win/story?id=90916653</u>

Fazekas, R. (2021) De-radicalisation and Integration: Legal and Policy Framework in Hungary, Hungary Country Report

Fazekas, R., Korkut, U. (2023) D5.2 Mainstreaming, Gender and Communication, Hungary country report

femicide/#:~:text=Femicide%20is%20generally%20defined%20as,in%20the%20community %20%5B2%5D

Fena Press Release, 14.10.2022, Melank: Blockade of changes to Criminal Code contributed to the loss of another woman's life, Retreived from <u>https://fena.ba/article/1289811/melank-blockade-of-changes-to-criminal-code-contributed-to-the-loss-of-another-womans-life</u>

Franks, J. (2023, January 27). Who is Andrew Tate, the self-styled `king of toxic masculinity` arrested in Romania? *news.sky*. Retrieved from <u>https://news.sky.com/story/who-is-andrew-tate-the-self-styled-king-of-toxic-masculinity-arrested-in-romania-12776832</u>

Freedom in Hungary, Discover Society, Online:

Gilmore, J. (2019, November 11). Incels: The New Politics of Indifference. *radicalrightanalysis*. Retrieved from https://www.radicalrightanalysis.com/2019/11/11/incels-the-new-politics-of-indifference/

Godzisz, P. (2019). The Europeanization of anti-LGBT hate crime laws in the Western Balkans. *Crime, Law and Social Change*, *71*, 291-306.

Golec De Zavala, A. (2011). Collective Narcissism and Intergroup Hostility: The Dark Side of `In-Group Love`. *Social and Personality Psychology Compass*, *5*(6), 309-320. doi: 10.1111/j.1751-9004.2011.00351.x.

Golec de Zavala, A., & Lantos, D. (2020). Collective narcissism and its social consequences: The bad and the ugly. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *29*(3), 273-278.

Golec de Zavala, A., Cichocka, A., Eidelson, R., & Jayawickreme, N. (2009). Collective narcissism and its social consequences. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *97*(6), 1074-1096. doi: 10.1037/a0016904.

Golec de Zavala, A., Dyduch-Hazar, K., & Lantos, D. (2019). Collective narcissism: Political consequences of investing self-worth in the ingroup's image. *Political Psychology*, 40, 37-74.

Golec de Zavala, A., Dyduch-Hazar, K., & Lantos, D. (2019). Collective narcissism: Political consequences of investing self-worth in the ingroup's image. *Political Psychology*, *40*, 37-74. doi: 10.1111/pops.12569.

Górska, P., & Tausch, N. (2022). People or Ideology? Social Conservatism and Intergroup Contact Moderate Heterosexuals' Responses to a State-sponsored Anti-LGBT Campaign. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, 1-15.

Graaff, K., & Heinecken, L. (2017). Masculinities and gender-based violence in South Africa: A study of a masculinities-focused intervention programme. *Development Southern Africa*, *34*(5), 622-634.

Griffin, J. (2021, August 13). Incels: Inside a dark world of online hate. *bbc*. Retrieved from https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/blogs-trending-44053828

Gyollai, D. and Korkut, U. (2020). LGBTQI Intolerance: The Curtailment of Academic

Harrington, C. (2021). What is "toxic masculinity" and why does it matter?. Men and Masculinities, 24(2), 345-352.

Hasani, E. (2022, November 11). Djali i dajes se Dardan Krivaces jep deshmi para gjykates. KALLXO.com. Available at: <u>https://kallxo.com/lajm/djali-i-dajes-se-dardan-krivaces-jep-deshmi-para-gjykates/</u>

Hearn, J. (2004). From hegemonic masculinity to the hegemony of men. Feminist theory, 5(1), 49-72.

Hoeferle, K. (2022). The" Politics of Trauma": National Trauma in Poland and Hungary and the Othering of Queer Identities.

Hoffman, B., Ware, J., & Shapiro, E. (2020). Assessing the threat of incel violence. *Studies in Conflict & Terrorism*, *43*(7), 565-587.

https://discoversociety.org/2020/03/04/lgbtqi-intolerance-the-curtailment-of-

https://interwencja.polsatnews.pl/reportaz/2013-06-05/zabil-bo-stracil-honor\_1318621/

https://www.coe.int/en/web/gender-matters/council-of-europe-convention-on-preventing-andcombating-violence-against-women-and-domestic-

violence#:~:text=The%20Convention%20aims%20to%20protect,in%20order%20to%20adop t%20an

Hume, T. (2020, February 2020). `Not a Classical Neo-Nazi`: What We Know About the German Hookah Bar Terrorist. *vice*. Retrieved from

https://www.vice.com/en/article/n7jdak/race-hate-mind-control-and-incel-ideology-what-weknow-about-the-german-hookah-bar-shooter

HVG.hu (2023) Megvertek két meleg orvost Pécsen, HVG.hu, available online at: https://hvg.hu/itthon/20210628\_Megvertek\_ket\_meleg\_orvost\_Pecsen (accessed 9/6/23)

Isufi, P. (2022, December 2). Suspected Murderer of Pregnant Woman in Kosovo Commits Suicide. Balkan Insight. Available at: <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2022/12/02/suspected-</u> <u>murderer-of-pregnant-woman-in-kosovo-commits-suicide/</u> Kampania Przeciwko Homofobii, 'Raport o Polsce - Homofobiczne i transfobiczne przestępstwa z nienawiści a wymiar sprawiedliwości, Warsaw 2016, p. 8.

Klix.ba (13.10.2022), Enes Odobašič koji je zadavio surugu u Bihaću pronađen mrtav, Retreived from <u>https://www.klix.ba/vijesti/crna-hronika/enes-odobasic-koji-je-zadavio-</u> <u>suprugu-u-bihacu-pronadjen-mrtav/221013093</u> (Enes Odobašić who strangled his wife in Bihać found dead)

Kondirolli, A. (2021, March 25). It is time for Vetevendosje to finally condemn homophobia. *prishtinainsight*. Retrieved from <u>https://prishtinainsight.com/it-is-time-for-vetevendosje-to-finally-condemn-homophobia/</u>

Konopka, K., Rajchert, J., Dominiak-Kochanek, M., & Roszak, J. (2021). The role of masculinity threat in homonegativity and transphobia. Journal of Homosexuality, 68(5), 802-829.

Korkut, U., & Eslen-Ziya, H. (2011). The impact of conservative discourses in family policies, population politics, and gender rights in Poland and Turkey. *Social politics*, *18*(3), 387-418.

Korkut, U., & Eslen-Ziya, H. (2018). *Politics and gender identity in Turkey: Centralised Islam for socio-economic control*. Oxfordshire: Routledge.

Korkut, U., Fazekas, R. (2021) Hungarian anti-LGBTQ+ law is a political tactic for Orbán, The Conversation, available online: https://theconversation.com/hungarian-anti-lgbtq-law-isa-political-tactic-for-orban-162811 (accessed 9/6/23)

Kteily, N., Bruneau, E., Waytz, A., & Cotterill, S. (2015). The ascent of man: Theoretical and empirical evidence for blatant dehumanization. *Journal of personality and social psychology*, *109*(5), 901.

Kuisma, M., & Nygård, M. (2017). Immigration, integration and the Finns Party: Issue ownership by coincidence or by stealth?. *In The European mainstream and the populist radical right* (pp. 71-89). Oxfordshire: Routledge.

Kulpa, R. (2014). Western leveraged pedagogy of Central and Eastern Europe: Discourses of homophobia, tolerance, and nationhood. *Gender, Place & Culture*, *21*(4), 431-448.

Kulpa, R. (2014). Western leveraged pedagogy of Central and Eastern Europe: Discourses of homophobia, tolerance, and nationhood. *Gender, Place & Culture*, *21*(4), 431-448.

Kurtic, A. (2023, April 05). With Anti-LGBT Law, Bosnia's Dodik Borrows from Orban's Playbook. *balkaninsight*. Retrieved from <u>https://balkaninsight.com/2023/04/05/with-anti-lgbt-law-bosnias-dodik-borrows-from-orbans-playbook/</u>

Latcheva, R. (2017). Sexual harassment in the European Union: A pervasive but still hidden form of gender-based violence. *Journal of interpersonal violence*, *32*(12), 1821-1852.

Libbrecht, K., & Quackelbeen, J. (1995). On the early history of male hysteria and psychic trauma. *Journal of the history of the behavioral sciences*, *31*(4), 370-384.

Ling, J. (2020, June 02). Incels Are Radicalized and Dangerous. But Are They Terrorists? *foreignpolicy*. Retrieved from <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2020/06/02/incels-toronto-attack-terrorism-ideological-violence/</u>

Lounela, E., & Murphy, S. (2023). Incel Violence and Victimhood: Negotiating Inceldom in Online Discussions of the Plymouth Shooting. *Terrorism and Political Violence*, 1-22.

Luci, B. (2021, July 27). The Murder of Marigona. KOSOVO 2.0. Available at: <u>https://kosovotwopointzero.com/en/the-murder-of-marigona/</u>

Lukács, N. (2017) A transznemű személyek elleni gyűlölet-bűncselekmények előfordulása és jellemzői hazánkban és Európában (2014–2015), UJBTK.hu, available online: https://ujbtk.hu/talabos-davidne-dr-lukacs-nikolett-a-transznemu-szemelyek-elleni-gyulolet-buncselekmenyek-elofordulasa-es-jellemzoi-hazankban-es-europaban-2014-2015/#\_ftn10 (accessed 8/6/23)

Marchlewska, M., Górska, P., Malinowska, K., & Jarosław, K. (2022). Threatened masculinity: Gender-related collective narcissism predicts prejudice toward gay and lesbian people among heterosexual men in Poland. *Journal of homosexuality*, *69*(7), 1222-1237.

Mazey, S. (1998). The European Union and women's rights: from the Europeanization of national agendas to the nationalization of a European agenda?. *Journal of European Public Policy*, *5*(1), 131-152.

Michels, J. (2019, April 22). Why Are So Many Finns Voting for the Far Right? *thetrumpet*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.thetrumpet.com/20554-why-are-so-many-finns-voting-for-the-far-right/print</u>

Montoya, C. (2009). International initiative and domestic reforms: European Union efforts to combat violence against women. *Politics & Gender*, *5*(3), 325-348.

Morou, T., Kaplani, D., Elli, M., Andrés, B., Viggiani N., Giacomo, M. A. (2023). The crucial role of intersectional and victim-centred approaches to confronting bias-motivated violence. Zenodo.

Morris, S. (2023, January 18). Plymouth shooter fascinated by serial killers and `incel` culture, inquest hears. *theguardian*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.theguardian.com/uk-news/2023/jan/18/plymouth-shooter-jake-davison-fascinated-by-mass-shootings-and-incel-culture-inquest-hears</u>

Mos, M. (2014). Of Gay Rights and C hristmas Ornaments: The Political History of Sexual Orientation Non-discrimination in the T reaty of A msterdam. *JCMS: Journal of Common Market Studies*, *52*(3), 632-649.

Mosher, D. L., & Sirkin, M. (1984). Measuring a macho personality constellation. Journal of research in personality, 18(2), 150-163.

Muehlenhoff, H. L. (2019). Neoliberal governmentality and the (de) politicisation of LGBT rights: The case of the European Union in Turkey. *Politics*, *39*(2), 202-217.

N1 Sarajevo (13.10.2022), Women's organizations announce protests across Bosnia, Retreived from <u>https://n1info.ba/english/news/womens-organizations-announce-protests-across-bosnia/</u>

N1 Sarajevo, (19.03.2023), Dodik says he feels "no remorse " for attack on activist and journalist, Retrieved from <u>https://nlinfo.ba/english/news/dodik-says-he-feels-no-remorse-for-attack-on-activists-and-journalists/</u>

N1 Sarajevo, (19.03.2023), Victim of hooligan attack to N1: Locals literally handed me over to them, Retreived from <u>https://n1info.ba/english/news/victim-of-hooligan-attack-to-n1-locals-literally-handed-me-over-to-them/</u>

N1 Sarajevo, (24.03.2023), Dodik announces anti-LGBT legislation in Republika Srpska entity, retreived from <u>https://n1info.ba/english/news/dodik-announces-anti-lgbt-legislation-in-republika-srpska-entity/</u>

Nacionale. (December 2022). Reagimet tmerruese nga lideret politike per vrasjen e gruas shtatzene ne QKUK: Albin Kurti, Vjosa Osmani, Ramush Haradinaj.

Nokert.hu (2017) Tények és tévhitek az Isztambuli Egyezményről, Nokert.hu (Online) available at: https://nokert.hu/p-20170526-0202/2021/6/tenyek-es-tevhitek-az-isztambuli-egyezmenyrol (accessed 18 September 2022).

Pacarizi, G. (2023, March 22). Two Years Of Kurti's Government: How Is It Going? The Second Year Of the Kurti's Government Examined. *kosovotwopointzero*. Retrieved from <u>https://kosovotwopointzero.com/en/two-years-of-kurtis-government-how-is-it-going/</u>

Polsatnews.pl. (2021, September 02). Suicide of 14-year-old Dominik from Bieżuń. Teacher acquitted. *polsatnews.pl*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.polsatnews.pl/wiadomosc/2021-02-09/uczen-powiesil-sie-uniewinniono-nauczycielke-oskarzana-o-znecanie-sie-nad-nim/</u>

Ralph-Morrow, E. (2022). The right men: How masculinity explains the radical right gender gap. *Political Studies*, *70*(1), 26-44.

Richter-Montpetit, M. (2018). Everything you always wanted to know about sex (in IR) but were afraid to ask: The 'queer turn'in international relations. Millennium, 46(2), 220-240.

RISKFREE (2022), A nemi alapú erőszak áldozatainak támogatása, válasz a járvány okozta kihívásokra

Schippers, M. (2007). Recovering the feminine other: Masculinity, femininity, and gender hegemony. Theory and society, 36, 85-102.

Schőnviszky, C. (2020, July 02). Lye Doctor Finally Sentenced to Prison. *Hungarytoday*. Retrieved from <u>https://hungarytoday.hu/lye-doctor-domestic-violence-hungary/</u>

Sears, D. O., Peplau, L. A., & Taylor, S. E. (1988). *Social Psychology*. New York: Simon & Schuster.

Sleptcov, N. (2018). Political homophobia as a state strategy in Russia. *Journal of Global Initiatives: Policy, Pedagogy, Perspective, 12*(1), 140-161.

Slootmaeckers, K. (2020). Constructing European Union identity through LGBT equality promotion: Crises and shifting othering processes in the European Union enlargement. *Political Studies Review*, *18*(3), 1-25.

Smith, N. J., & Lee, D. (2015). What's queer about political science?. The British Journal of Politics and International Relations, 17(1), 49-63.

Srinivasan, A. (2022). The right to sex. London: Bloomsbury Publishing.

Srivastava, S. (2012). Masculinity and its role in gender-based violence in public spaces. L. Prabhu, & S. Pilot, Fear that Stalks: Gender Based Violence in Public Spaces, 13-50.

Swanson, G. E. (1961). Mead and Freud: Their Relevance for Social Psychology. *Sociomety*, 24(4), 319-339. doi: 10.2307/2785916.

Sweigart, M. M. (2022). Outgroup aggressors or ingroup deviants? Perceived group boundaries and threats underlying far-right opposition to LGBTQ rights in Serbia. *Peace and Conflict: Journal of Peace Psychology*, 28(2), 226.

Telex.hu (2021) Hárman akarták betörni az ajtót, mert szivárványos zászlót tett ki a lakó az erkélyre, Telex.hu available online: https://telex.hu/belfold/2021/07/16/harman-akartak-betorni-az-ajtot-mert-szivarvanyos-zaszlot-tett-ki-a-lako-az-erkelyre (accessed 9/6/23)

Top Channel. (2022, December 12). Zbulohet letra tronditese qe Sokol Halili shkroi pasi vrau ish-gruan shtatzene: Nuk kam femije per te shitur

Tóth, O. (2007), *Erőszak a családban* ("Domestic Violence"), TÁRKI Social Research Center, *Amnesty International* 

Tóth, O. (2018), A nők elleni párkapcsolati erőszak Magyarországon Az elmúlt 20 év kutatási eredményeinek összegzése, DOI: 10.18030/socio.hu.2018.4.1

Volkan, V. D. (1988). The need to have Enemies & Allies: From Clinical Practice to International Relationships. New Jersey: Jason Aronson Inc.

Volkan, V. D. (2014). *Psychoanalysis, International Relations, and Diplomacy*. London: Karnac Books Ltd.

Walton, S. J. (2012). Anti-feminism and Misogyny in Breivik's "Manifesto". *NORA-Nordic Journal of Feminist and Gender Research*, 20(1), 4-11.

Weale, S. (2023, February 02). `We see misogyny everyday`: how Andrew Tate`s twisted ideology infiltrated British schools. *theguardian*. Retrieved from <a href="https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/feb/02/andrew-tate-twisted-ideology-infiltrated-british-schools">https://www.theguardian.com/society/2023/feb/02/andrew-tate-twisted-ideology-infiltrated-british-schools</a>

Weber, C. (1999). *Faking It: US Hegemony in a "Post-Phallic" Era*. Minneapolis: the University of Minnesota Press.

Weber, C. (1999). Faking it: US Hegemony in a" post-phallic" Era. U of Minnesota Press.

Weber, Cynthia. 1999. *FAKING IT: US Hegemony in a "Post-Phallic" Era*. Minneapolis: University of Minnesota Press.

White, M. (2021, August 14). Plymouth shooting: Jake Davison liked gun violence and talked about `incel` in week before attack. *news.sky*. Retrieved from <u>https://news.sky.com/story/plymouth-shooting-man-suspected-of-killing-five-people-and-himself-named-as-jake-davison-23-12380132</u>

Wikström, M. C. (2019). Gendered Bodies and Power Dynamics: The Relation between Toxic Masculinity and Sexual Harassment. *Granite Journal*, *3*(2), 28-33.

Woman's aid, What is femicide?, Retreived from <u>https://www.womensaid.org.uk/what-we-do/campaigning-and-influencing/what-is</u>

Wright, G., & Murphy, M. (2022, December 30). Andrew Tate detained in Romania over rape and human trafficking case. *bbc*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-europe-64122628</u>

Zeqiri, A. (2022, December 12,). Protest in Prishtina after Pregnant Woman's Murder in Hospital Courtyard. Prishtina Insight. Available at: <u>https://prishtinainsight.com/protest-in-prishtina-after-pregnant-womans-murder-in-hospital-courtyard/</u>

Zvijerac, P. (2022, October 14). Bosnian Women Vow To End Silence Over Femicide As They March To Urge Change In Criminal Law. *rferl*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.rferl.org/a/bosnia-protests-femicide-laws-violence/32083933.html</u>